CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (SPECIAL MEETING)

MONDAY 23 JUNE 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillors Bain, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor J Mallinson), Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Styth), Jefferson, Joscelyne, and Stothard.   

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Bowman (Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity, C S Bowman and Firth (Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources) attended the meeting as observers.

CROS.72/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Guest (Chairman), J Mallinson and Mrs Styth.

CROS.73/03
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING
In the absence of the Chairman, it was –

RESOLVED – That Councillor Jefferson be appointed Chairman for this meeting. 

Councillor Jefferson in the Chair.


CROS.74/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no Declarations of Interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

CROS.75/03
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2003/04

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented the Council’s draft fourth Best Value Performance Plan.   The national deadline of 30 June 2003, by which time Councils were required to publish their Plans, was very tight since much of the outturn information to be reported in the Plan only became available at the end of the financial year.  However, the Plan contained all the required information. 

Copies of a document, outlining a number of amendments to the Plan since its circulation to Members, were also tabled. 

Ms Hook sought the views of this Committee, which would in turn be submitted to a special meeting of the Executive and the City Council.  

Discussion arose during which Members expressed a number of serious concerns including:

· The draft Best Value Performance Plan was both lengthy and complex, and proved difficult to understand for Members and ultimately the general public.

· The Plan, together with numerous amendments, had only just been received making effective scrutiny thereof almost impossible. 

· Whilst the difficulties outlined by Ms Hook were recognised, the requirement to have the Plan adopted by the Council by the end of June 2003 should have prompted Officers to programme work on the Plan early enough to ensure that proper consideration could be undertaken by this Committee at an earlier date and not just at a single meeting.

· Members stressed the need to ensure that this scenario did not occur again the following year.

A Member asked that the Head of Strategic and Performance Services, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Council’s Executive investigate a methodology to rectify the situation.  Alternatively, representations could be made via the Local Government Association, since clearly the City Council would not be the only authority experiencing difficulties with the set deadline. 

In response Ms Hook acknowledged Members’ concerns.  She explained that the content and format of the Plan was prescribed by Government, and this year had been particularly difficult due to the extensive preparations for the CPA.   However, it should be possible to submit information to Members at an earlier date in future.

Ms Mooney, Executive Director, was present at the meeting and commented that ODPM guidelines had been followed in preparation of the Plan, but that work on next year’s Plan was ongoing taking account of best practice, and she would welcome the suggestion that the issue be raised with the LGA.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the process for reporting performance data was being reviewed and discussions would in future take place between individual Business Units and the relevant Executive Portfolio Holder on a monthly basis.  Reports would be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny on a quarterly and annual basis which would allow Members to effectively track whether or not performance was on target.  In addition, Overview and Scrutiny Committees would have sight of all Unit Business Plans on request.

Although the format for the presentation of Best Value Performance Plans was nationally prescribed, Members could decide upon the format of reports to the various Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Ms Mooney added that it was important to celebrate those areas in which the Council has excelled, and that more detailed information (e.g. staffing implications) could be included within performance monitoring reports so that Members were in possession of all the facts governing performance which should assist in the scrutiny thereof.

Members then scrutinised the report with Ms Hook, highlighting the following specific issues:

BV170c – Numbers of visits to museums – Members questioned the targets which did not appear to have increased since 2002/03 and were advised that the programme of events had been exceptional during that year and would not be repeated during the current year.

BV17b – Working age (18-65) people from ethnic minorities in authority area – a Member asked and was advised that the figures were set by Government and tightly bound by legislation, and further details could be provided.

BV17a – Staff from ethnic minorities – a Member felt that the 1.00% target for 2005/06 may be discriminatory and stressed the importance of the City Council’s status as an equal opportunities authority.    She was informed that nationally targets on ethnicity were very important and must be taken on board by the Council.  The need to better target advertisements had been recognised and was being actioned.  It would also be possible to provide information on issues such as equal opportunities to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

BV84 – Kg household waste collected per head -  a Member questioned why the upper quartile figure had been changed from 442 to 394 and was advised that the initial figure would have been correct at the time of writing the report, but subsequently updated.

BV86 – Cost of waste collection per household – a Member questioned the revised figure of £26.22 and was advised that the original figure had been erroneously recorded.

RESOLVED – That the concerns and issues raised by this Committee, as detailed above, be forwarded to the Executive.

CROS.76/03
LEARNING FROM THE ANNUAL AUDIT LETTER 2001/02  


Pursuant to Minute CROS.65/03, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report CE.08/03 enclosing for consideration a copy of the Annual Audit Letter produced by the District Auditor for 2001/02.  The report identified the learning received by the organisation and set out proposals for improvement as regards each key message.

The Auditor had also produced an Audit Plan for 2002/03 and an Audit Inspection Plan for 2003/04 in line with the Audit Commission’s Code of Audit Practice, and a full copy of the Audit Inspection Plan was set out at Appendix 2 to the report.

Mr Stybelski added that the author of the report, Mr Michael Thomas (District Auditor), had now been replaced by Ms Fiona Daley who was also the Council’s Relationship Manager and would in future co‑ordinate audit family issues. 

Members were invited to comment on the findings of the District Auditor and the proposed improvement plan.

Members then undertook detailed scrutiny of the documentation and raised the following issues:

· Over the past few years the Council had undergone a period of considerable change and faced a number of major issues.  Whilst lessons could be learnt and would be taken on board, this particular Audit Report gave cause for celebration.

· Financial aspects of corporate governance – Financial standing (page 5 of the Audit Letter refers) – “….the Council will, in future, face significant pressure if it is to maintain expected levels of expenditure and balances….”  and “Members need to ensure that robust and flexible financial plans, covering a minimum period of three years, are frequently updated to enable the Council to continue to improve and develop services and respond to the significant corporate impact of the housing stock transfer and the externalisation of Leisuretime.” :


Members queried the level of settlement and whether the above concerns had been adequately addressed in the Plan.   They were informed that, bearing in mind the period covered by the Letter, a number of the issues had already been dealt with. The authority’s Strategic Financial Planning Group was now closely monitoring the finances.  The Budget forecast would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee for scrutiny.   In addition, the settlement was significantly better than that budgeted for.

· Council Tax arrears (page 5 of the Audit Letter refers) – “…. Carlisle’s collection rate for 2001/02 was in the lower quartile of District Councils.”:

Members asked and were advised that there had been some improvement in the collection rate, the aim being to achieve upper quartile status.  

· Community Engagement is improved as part of the wider scrutiny function (page 5 of report CE.08/03 refers):

In response to questions, Members were reminded that community engagement had been the subject of discussion at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop in January last and it was for the Committee to decide how they wished to take the matter forward.   The Members felt that this was a wider issue in which the Executive should also be involved.

A Member reiterated previous concerns regarding the programming of items of business within the Forward Plan to allow for proper consideration by Overview and Scrutiny, commenting that the Executive had a role to play therein.  Another Member added that the situation might best be addressed by everyone working together. It was noted, however, that Overview and Scrutiny Committees had recently resolved to invite Portfolio Holders to attend future meetings in order to discuss forthcoming items which should go some way to addressing the problem and allow for better communication with the Executive.

· General Fund Reserve (page 5 of the Audit Letter refers) – details of the current target were provided within the Medium Term Financial Plan 2004/05 to 2006/07 and there was the opportunity to review the situation as part of the rolling programme.

· Arrangements for compliance with the Data Protection Act 1998 (page 8 of the Audit Letter refers):

A Member questioned the arrangements in place to protect the Council’s assets (copyright) and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive undertook to provide the Member with a written response thereto.

-
E-Governement (page 8 of report CE.08/03 and page 3 of the Audit Letter refer) – it was confirmed that Councillor Mrs Geddes was the Member responsible for e‑government.  The Customer Contact initiative would deliver the Council’s e-government targets and the Head of Customer and Information Services could provide detailed information on request.

RESOLVED – That the District Auditor’s Management Letter 2001/2002 be noted and the Action Plan incorporated within report CE.08/03 endorsed.

[The meeting ended at 3.10 pm]

